
 
 

 

DATE: November 18, 2015 

TO: Board of Commissioners 

FROM: Patrick Quinton, Executive Director 

SUBJECT: Report Number 15-71 

Update on Centennial Mills  

BOARD ACTION REQUESTED 

No action is requested; information only. 

SUMMARY 

At the July 16, 2015, Portland Development Commission (PDC) Board of Commissioners (Board) 
meeting, the PDC Board approved authorization of a contract to begin selective demolition of the PDC-
owned Centennial Mills complex (Property) in the River District Urban Renewal Area (URA).  In addition, 
at the request of the Mayor’s office, the PDC Board directed PDC staff to examine the feasibility and 
costs of preserving and reusing the Feed and Flour Mill buildings, which are not currently slated for 
demolition.  Since July, PDC has done extensive work with a consulting team to better understand the 
implications of keeping the Feed and Flour Mill buildings; PDC staff will discuss these costs and 
implications at the November 18, 2015, meeting.  In addition, PDC staff will take the opportunity to brief 
the PDC Board on feedback received from a Citizens Advisory Committee that PDC convened since July 
to provide input on the Property.  

BACKGROUND 

In 2000, PDC acquired the Property, located on NW Naito Parkway in the River District URA (see 
Property schematic in Attachment A), as part of a plan to create significant waterfront open space.  In 
2004, PDC proposed to demolish most of the buildings on the site; however, based on public response, 
then-Mayor Tom Potter directed PDC not to proceed with demolition, and the Portland City Council 
instructed PDC to initiate a framework plan process for the site.  The resulting 2006 Centennial Mills 
Framework Plan (Framework Plan) presented nine redevelopment scenarios preserving some or all of 
the buildings on the Property.  The Framework Plan also established five key redevelopment principles: 

1. Provide Open Space 
2. Capture History 
3. Define a Community Focal Point 
4. Strengthen Connections 
5. Embrace Sustainability 

Since that time, two separate development teams, LAB Holdings and Harsch Investment Properties, 
have pursued redevelopment of the site, but neither identified financially viable plans without 
significant public investment from the River District URA. 
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Selective Demolition 

Given the rapid and dangerous deteriorating condition of the Property, in December 2014 the PDC 
Board, acting in its capacity as the Local Contractor Review Board, approved the commencement of 
selective demolition of the Property.  Soon thereafter, PDC solicited for and selected a preferred 
demolition contract, and on July 16, 2015, the PDC Board authorized the Executive Director to enter into 
a Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP) contract for a cost of approximately $8,600,000 for a Phase 1 
demolition.  This contract included the selective demolition of all structures above the high water line of 
the Willamette River, other than the Feed and Flour Mill buildings and the Mounted Police Unit 
structures.  Since July, progress has been made toward selective demolition of the Property’s most 
dangerous buildings, including: 

• Preparatory and investigative work;  
• Installation of temporary haul roads and environmental mitigation measures and rerouting of 

utilities; 
• Identification and consolidation of historical artifacts for safekeeping;  
• Significant abatement of lead-based paints; and 
• Commencement of demolition on Warehouses F and C, with demolition of Warehouses A, B, 

and D to follow shortly thereafter. 

The Phase 2 demolition of structures below the high water line has not yet been approved by the PDC 
Board. 

Feed & Flour Mill Feasibility Assessment 

Subsequent to the PDC Board’s direction to assess feasibility of preserving and reusing the Feed and 
Flour Mill buildings, PDC consultants KPFF and R&H Construction provided rough order-of-magnitude 
costing for preservation of the two buildings (the consultants’ findings are provided as Attachment B).  
Based on these findings, PDC staff estimates the cost to preserve the Flour Mill is $14,500,000 and the 
cost to preserve the Feed Mill is $8,300,000 for a total of approximately $22,800,000. 

River District URA Budget  

The current total Adopted River District fiscal year (FY) 2015-16 and Forecast Year budget for the 
Property includes $20,506,000 (see Attachment C).  Of this amount, $1,200,000 is reserved for property 
management, professional services, and staffing together with $8,600,000 for Phase 1 demolition and 
site preparation pursuant to the agreed upon GMP contract.  PDC staff currently estimates Phase 2 
demolition costs at approximately $4,000,000, to be conducted either by PDC or as part of broader site 
redevelopment.  PDC staff believes the approximately $6,000,000 remaining could be made available to 
complete any building preservation and/or greenway and riverbank improvements involved with final 
site redevelopment.  

Next Steps  

PDC Staff will return to the PDC Board for approval of any disposition of the Property or other proposed 
action that would impact the overall project scope and/or budget. 

ATTACHMENTS 

A. Property Schematic 
B. KPFF/R&H Technical Findings 
C. FY 2015-16 River District URA Adopted Budget 
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PROPERTY SCHEMATIC 
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KPFF/R&H TECHNICAL FINDINGS
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FY 2015-16 RIVER DISTRICT URA ADOPTED BUDGET 
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